

# Masks for All: Using Purchase Guarantees and Targeted Deregulation to Boost Production of Essential Medical Equipment

*Caleb Watney and Alec Stapp*

April 8, 2020

Demand has rapidly outstripped supply as the urgent need for personal protective equipment (PPE) such as surgical masks, respirators, gloves, and gowns, as well as for ventilators, continues to grow apace with the COVID-19 global pandemic.

Despite paying 10 times its usual rate for N95 respirators, the state of New York still cannot source adequate supply.<sup>1</sup> Some factories are trying to retool to start making PPE, but a combination of regulatory barriers and demand uncertainty is limiting them from scaling up and is preventing others from starting at all.

Amid this shortfall in supply, many are calling for the president to invoke the Defense Production Act (DPA) to compel private industry to produce these much-needed supplies.<sup>2</sup> President Trump has started intermittently using the law in recent weeks: commanding General Motors to begin production of ventilators after negotiations broke down and preventing mask manufacturer 3M from partaking in certain types of medical exporting.<sup>3</sup> But pressure for even more aggressive action is mounting as shortages increase across the country.<sup>4</sup> Meanwhile, the FDA has been slow to remove regulatory barriers that add months to production schedules or to authorize the importing of foreign-made mask substitutes.

On April 3, the White House and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) updated their guidance to recommend that the public wear cloth face masks as a stopgap measure until the production of more effective medical masks (such as surgical masks and N95 respirators) can be scaled up. Therefore, government officials need to seriously evaluate the fastest strategy for sub-

---

*This special edition policy brief is intended to promote effective ideas among key decision-makers in response to the COVID-19 pandemic. It has been internally reviewed but not peer reviewed.*

*For more information, contact the Mercatus media team at 703-993-9967 or [media@mercatus.gmu.edu](mailto:media@mercatus.gmu.edu).*

*The views presented in this document do not represent official positions of the Mercatus Center or George Mason University.*

stantially increasing supply.<sup>5</sup> According to estimates from the Department of Health and Human Services, the Strategic National Stockpile has about 35 million masks, amounting to only 1 percent of the number the United States will need for medical professionals alone, let alone for the general public, in the event of a full-blown pandemic in the United States.<sup>6</sup> Heavy-handed government mandates may increase supply on the margin, but a more effective approach would be to unleash American industrial capacity through massive government purchase guarantees and the removal of liability risk and regulatory barriers.

## **OVERVIEW OF THE DEFENSE PRODUCTION ACT**

The DPA evokes romantic images of military-industrial production during World War II, and while it does provide the power to effectively nationalize certain sectors, the law is more flexible than is commonly believed.<sup>7</sup> It also grants the authority to pursue a more incentive-driven approach appropriate for this crisis.

The DPA has three primary sections. Title I allows the president to force businesses to accept and prioritize contracts relating to the provision of goods or materials necessary for national defense. Title III offers some tools that can modify the incentives private producers face, including the ability to offer guaranteed loans and purchase guarantees. Title VII is a more general section that provides the ability to create voluntary agreements with private industry and shield them from antitrust liability.

While political calls to simply “mandate production” using Title I are growing,<sup>8</sup> there are a few major differences between previous military contexts in which the law was used and our current medical crisis. First, production of PPE and ventilators requires less secrecy than military production. There is no fear that other countries may discover vulnerabilities in the production of face masks or medical gloves as there might be for an F-16. Second, production knowledge of PPE and ventilators is already widespread in the private sector, whereas many factories did not know how to make the requested military applications and required military supervision to manufacture them to precise specifications.

More practically, using this top-down system, how are government officials to determine the following:

- Which specific factories have the lowest fixed costs required to adapt production processes to start producing PPE or ventilators?
- What quantity of medical goods is optimal for each specific factory to produce, given local labor supply and existing infrastructure constraints?
- Are there simple modifications to the designs of these medical goods that would enable specific manufacturers to ramp up production more quickly?

The dispersed information conveyed in price signals is necessary to answer these questions, and ramping up production as quickly and efficiently as possible requires government officials to leverage the price system rather than work against it.

### **OFFER PURCHASE GUARANTEES THROUGH TITLE III**

While surging market demand for the production of PPE and ventilators has surely increased prices and signaled to manufacturers the need for more supplies, there are several reasons to think additional government support will be needed, through well-structured purchase guarantees, to reach optimal production.

#### **Externalities**

For goods like medical masks, for instance, the benefits of wearing a mask are not fully internalized by the consumers who would purchase them in a normal market. If an asymptomatic patient is inadvertently spreading the virus in ways a face mask would have reduced, the cost to society is much larger than the cost of purchasing the mask, but the individual internalizes very little of the benefit of reducing the spread.<sup>9</sup> It is therefore justifiable for the government to try to reduce the cost to consumers as much as possible in an effort to incentivize broad, public use of face masks.

While US public health officials have thus far discouraged widespread medical mask usage for fear of worsening shortages for healthcare workers, the weight of the evidence appears to show significant public health benefits associated with their careful use.<sup>10</sup> Indeed, countries with much higher use of face masks, such as South Korea, Singapore, and Taiwan, have seen slower growth rates in the spread of the virus that causes COVID-19.<sup>11</sup> Influenza modeling efforts have also shown the huge potential impact of public mask wearing. One study argues that “an 80% compliance rate essentially eliminated the [modeled] influenza outbreak.”<sup>12</sup> If the United States hopes to reach even close to 80 percent public mask wearing, not only will production need to be massively scaled up, but the cost to consumers should be essentially free.

#### **Uncertain Demand**

Retooling production facilities for the manufacture of medical supplies entails large fixed costs, and uncertainty about the length and breadth of the excess demand can be a significant deterrent to this effort. For example, after a wave of concern about swine flu boosted medical mask sales in 2009, manufacturers such as Prestige Ameritech responded by doubling their staff and investing millions in new factory equipment, only to find that by the time they had ramped up supply, the crisis was over and demand plunged as hospitals found themselves with a glut of medical equipment. Prestige Ameritech suffered major losses and came to the brink of bankruptcy as a result.<sup>13</sup>

The fear of a similar collapse in demand appears to be a barrier today for businesses considering investing in retooling their factories. According to a report from the *New York Times*,

Industry executives say companies are reluctant to crank up production lines without purchasing guarantees from the government. With the economy in free-fall and factories shuttering around the country, few manufacturers are eager to invest in new machinery or venture into new products.<sup>13</sup>

Manufacturers face uncertainty about whether this period of surging demand will last only two to three months or eight to ten; whether the CDC will eventually recommend that the general public wear medical face masks or only healthcare workers; and whether globally the virus will continue to spread or whether the sudden development of a vaccine will arrest its progress. These factors lead to a huge amount of investment uncertainty about the expected volume of demand. While almost all manufacturers are ramping up production to some extent, whether they choose to increase their investment in machinery, staffing, and raw materials by two times, five times, or ten times is very dependent on the perception of the risk of a future supply glut.

The federal government has the ability to assuage these fears and give firms more certainty by using purchasing guarantees through Title III of the DPA: essentially, the government can promise to buy enormous quantities of a product for a set time period or to buy any excess supplies if the crisis proves shorter than anticipated. Even if the US government ends up with a surplus of medical equipment, this will provide an excellent opportunity to build up strategic medical stockpiles, whose limited supplies helped accentuate this crisis in the first place.<sup>14</sup>

### Speed

Price signals typically help direct various inputs and labor toward their most productive use, but it can take time for markets to adjust to a new equilibrium that enables massively ramped-up production. The government is able to speed up this process by sending a large and credible signal that medical equipment will be purchased at higher-than-normal market rates for a sustained period. The higher the price, the faster manufacturers will start retooling production lines and the faster the producers and shippers of raw materials will begin reforming their supply chains. All else being equal, a higher willingness to pay from the government will lead to faster results. And the “speed premium” in a pandemic is incredibly high.<sup>15</sup>

In early March, the Department of Health and Human Services offered to procure up to 500 million N95 respirators—the primary instance of using a federal purchase guarantee to boost the COVID-19 response to date.<sup>16</sup> While this is a welcome move, its production timeline, which spans 18 months, is hardly sufficient to meet this urgent crisis, and the rigid payment structure effectively bars new entrants from participating.<sup>17</sup>

Furthermore, while this solicitation helps address N95 respirators, purchase guarantees can also be an effective tool for increasing the production of ventilators, surgical masks, gloves, gowns, and other vital equipment.

Indeed, to provide protective masks for all Americans, the magnitude of total mask production needs to be closer to 500 million *per week*.<sup>19</sup> The recent White House and CDC guidance recommends the use of cloth masks to the general public because the production of surgical masks has not yet scaled up to the point where it can support all Americans.<sup>20</sup> While cloth masks are more effective at slowing the spread of disease than wearing no mask at all, surgical masks are more effective than cloth, and N95 respirators are more effective still.<sup>21</sup> If manufacturers could rapidly increase the production of medical masks, public health officials wouldn't be forced to make this tradeoff between effectiveness and availability. The goal of US production efforts should be to make this possible.

To take full advantage of the incentive powers of purchase guarantees, government purchasers should be willing to solicit enormous orders while paying rates significantly above previous market prices. They should also offer guaranteed loans through Title III to firms that need funds to cover fixed costs related to retooling and should structure purchase agreements in a flexible manner so that alternative models that don't meet traditional specifications but still serve the same function are eligible.<sup>22</sup>

## **ANTITRUST AND LIABILITY PROTECTION**

Note that while Title III of the DPA provides a framework, it is not necessarily the only vehicle for offering purchase guarantees. Broad procurement requests similar to those offered by the Department of Health and Human Services can also be used. However, once the government begins operating through the DPA process, it is easy to supply additional protections to the businesses considering production of needed goods. Title VII of the DPA offers the president the ability to enter into voluntary agreements with private firms that are helping to produce essential goods and shield them from possible antitrust suits that could occur while they coordinate mass production.<sup>23</sup>

To complement the antitrust liability protections, Congress should consider issuing liability waivers to any party that receives a government contract to produce PPE or ventilators. In such cases, the government would assume liability for harms to healthcare workers or patients.

This approach has already been successful in a limited test case. Masks for healthcare workers typically have to be produced on manufacturing lines certified by the FDA, while masks for industrial workers are produced in facilities regulated by the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH).<sup>24</sup> Congress recently passed legislation that extended liability protection for producers of industrial PPE to include sales to healthcare customers.<sup>25</sup> Before the waiver,

to industrial customers. Following the exemption, 90 percent of masks are going to healthcare workers. This liability protection should also be expanded to include more mask types (including reusable masks).

By reducing liability on both these margins, businesses should be able to rapidly scale up production processes with more confidence.

## REGULATORY AND LEGAL BARRIERS

Regulatory agencies also need to reduce barriers that significantly slow down medical equipment production processes and deter new entrants. In addressing these shortages, the FDA should learn from its difficult experience ramping up diagnostic testing for COVID-19.

In early February, the FDA granted an emergency use authorization (EUA) to only the CDC for its testing protocol.<sup>25</sup> After the CDC testing kits were distributed to hundreds of partner labs across the country, it was discovered that one of the reagents was faulty, rendering the kits unusable. The FDA attempted to resolve this issue for weeks but was unsuccessful.

At the end of February, after increasing public pressure, the FDA granted a temporary EUA exemption for labs certified to perform high-complexity testing consistent with requirements under the Clinical Laboratory Improvement Amendments to develop their own tests.

Two weeks later, after these half measures proved insufficient, the FDA granted all high-complexity testing labs a permanent EUA exemption and devolved oversight to the states. The FDA also issued temporary EUA exemptions to all commercial labs and manufacturers for COVID-19 diagnostic testing. Up to that point, the United States had only conducted about 25,000 diagnostic tests. In the following two weeks, the total reached almost a million.<sup>26</sup>

Unfortunately, the United States is still in the “half measures” stage of FDA support for PPE and ventilator production. The normal FDA approval process takes months or even years. For example, the average approval time for a production facility that is certified to make N95 respirators is more than three months.<sup>27</sup> Typically, these long approval timelines can be circumvented by the EUA process, and, in recent days, the FDA has provided some regulatory relief:

- *Expired respirators.* On March 2, the FDA issued an EUA for respirators that have “since passed the manufacturers’ recommended shelf-life, are not damaged, and have been held in accordance with manufacturers’ storage conditions in strategic stockpiles.”<sup>28</sup>
- *Industrial respirators.* On March 2, the FDA granted an EUA for respirators produced in NIOSH-approved facilities but originally intended for industrial use to be used in health-care settings.<sup>29</sup>

- *Imported respirators.* On March 24, the FDA issued an EUA for imported respirators that are not manufactured in NIOSH-approved facilities but meet a given performance standard in Australia, Brazil, Europe, Japan, South Korea, or Mexico and fall within certain product classifications (notably omitting Chinese KN95s).<sup>30</sup>
- *Improvised ventilators.* On March 27, the FDA issued new guidance allowing healthcare providers to modify anesthesia gas machines and positive-pressure breathing devices for use as ventilators.<sup>31</sup>
- *Decontaminated respirators.* On March 28, the FDA issued an EUA for a decontaminating system from the Battelle Memorial Institute that cleans single-use disposable respirators and makes them reusable.<sup>32</sup>
- *Chinese KN95 respirators.* On April 3, the FDA issued an EUA for “non-NIOSH-approved N95 respirators made in China, which makes KN95 respirators eligible for authorization if certain criteria are met, including evidence demonstrating that the respirator is authentic.”<sup>33</sup>

In announcing the decision to not block KN95s, an FDA official said, “There are a number of countries that we feel are as vigorous as US standards and China is one of them.”<sup>34</sup> The CDC has stated that KN95s are “suitable alternatives” to N95 respirators and “are expected to provide protection to workers.”<sup>35</sup> A report from the personal safety division of 3M, a leader in respirator production based in Minnesota, concluded that “it is reasonable to consider China KN95 . . . as ‘equivalent’ to US NIOSH N95 . . . for filtering non-oil-based particles such as those resulting from wildfires, PM 2.5 air pollution, volcanic eruptions, or bioaerosols (e.g. viruses).”<sup>36</sup>

However, by making KN95 respirators only “eligible for authorization if certain criteria are met,” the FDA is leaving the vast majority of Chinese manufacturers on an uneven playing field relative to US manufacturers, at a time when China is the only country with a readily exportable surplus of PPE (as a result of increasing production more than tenfold and forcing producers to sell every unit they made to the government in January and February).<sup>37</sup> In fact, the FDA has “so far authorized one specific model of KN95 mask, manufactured by BYD Precision Manufacture Co., a Shenzhen-based company,” which means that every other non-NIOSH-approved Chinese manufacturer remains in legal limbo without liability protection (i.e., not blocked from exporting to the United States, but not authorized to do so either).

Owing to the worldwide shortage of N95 respirators, the operative question for FDA regulators is not whether a Chinese KN95 respirator is preferable to an American N95 respirator. The question is whether it is better than the CDC’s recommendation that healthcare professionals “might use homemade masks (e.g., bandana, scarf) for care of patients with COVID-19 as a last resort.”<sup>38</sup>

Until the acute shortage of respirators for healthcare workers has been resolved, the FDA should grant an EUA, including a liability waiver, for Chinese manufacturers that have been authorized to market PPE (including KN95s) or ventilators in any country that is a member of the Organisation

for Economic Co-operation and Development. There is not enough time to demand certification of factories before commencing production, especially considering that the FDA has postponed most foreign inspections through April.<sup>39</sup>

Instead, the government should inspect samples during the customs process and verify that they meet a minimum quality standard. Furthermore, hospitals can conduct random quality checks after accepting delivery but before handing out PPE to healthcare workers or using ventilators on patients. Suppliers that deliver counterfeit or low-quality products could be banned from future imports. This is broadly the model European countries have followed, which has allowed them to maintain the flow of imports from China while blocking inauthentic products.<sup>40</sup>

While all of the other half measures from the FDA in the last month were helpful in expanding the supply of PPE and ventilators for US healthcare providers, they will likely still fall short of meeting peak demand, just as the FDA's actions at the end of February did not go far enough to ensure widespread testing. Our proposed deregulatory solutions, in conjunction with purchase guarantees for manufacturers, would go much further and be more likely to address the shortages.

The FDA should issue temporary EUA exemptions for all domestic manufacturers of PPE and ventilators, just as it did for diagnostic testing. The CDC should delegate the testing currently done at the National Personal Protective Technology Laboratory within NIOSH to university and private labs. The particulate matter testing gear used by that laboratory is widely available and university and private labs are capable of verifying that products meet performance standards.

The FDA should also remove quantity limits when any entity has been granted an EUA. For example, Battelle Memorial Institute was recently granted an EUA for its system that decontaminates single-use N95 respirators so that they can be reused by frontline healthcare workers. The EUA was initially limited to 10,000 N95 respirators per day per machine, even though Battelle claimed each machine could decontaminate up to 80,000 per day.<sup>41</sup> The EUA was later increased after a public pressure campaign.<sup>42</sup> The FDA should grant EUAs based on the *process* or *product* being proposed, not on the agency's estimation of maximum production capacity.

Lastly, the government should waive price gouging laws as related to PPE for the duration of the crisis. According to Melissa Chen, the New York editor of *Spectator USA*, price gouging laws cause importers and suppliers to be “reluctant to order PPEs from vendors for fear of being penalized” and, as a result, they “get outbid by foreign competitors so the US loses out.”<sup>43</sup> An extended period of high demand—months if not years—means that there is more time for suppliers to respond. And the higher the price signal, the more likely it is that producers will be willing to retool their factories, even if their cost structures are higher than average and doing so would have been unprofitable at normal market prices.

## CONCLUSION

Healthcare workers are rightly outraged that they are being asked to take care of infected patients without the proper protective gear. Patients are rightly worried that they might not be able to go on a ventilator if their symptoms become more severe. These concerns have led the FDA to issue partial regulatory exemptions and President Trump to invoke Title I of the DPA in a negotiation with General Motors.

But if the United States is truly going to address its PPE and ventilator shortage, much more aggressive measures are needed. The executive branch should use Titles III and VII of the DPA to unleash American industrial capacity through purchase guarantees, allowing firms to cover their fixed costs and rapidly scale up production. Congress should issue liability waivers for manufacturers outside the healthcare industry, which would encourage more market entry. Lastly, the FDA should waive all EUA requirements for domestic manufacturers and expand the exemptions list for imported PPE.

These measures are necessary to deliver on the latest and most urgent American entitlement—Masks for All.

## ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Caleb Watney is a technology policy fellow at the R Street Institute, where he leads its work on emerging technologies, including autonomous vehicles, artificial intelligence, drones, and robotics. Previously he worked as a graduate research fellow with the Mercatus Center's Technology Policy Program. He received his master's degree in economics from George Mason University and his bachelor's degree in business administration from Sterling College.

Alec Stapp is the director of technology policy at the Progressive Policy Institute. He has previously been a research fellow at the International Center for Law and Economics and a technology policy fellow at the Niskanen Center. His work has been cited in the *Wall Street Journal* and the *New York Times* and published in *Salon*, *CapX*, and the *National Review*. He holds an MA in economics from George Mason University and a BSBA in economics from the University of Arizona.

## NOTES

1. Bob Ivry and Brandon Kochkodin, "For New York, 58-Cent Medical Masks Now Priced at \$7.50 Each," *Bloomberg*, March 24, 2020.
2. Defense Production Act of 1950, 50 U.S.C. § 4567.
3. White House, "Memorandum on Order under the Defense Production Act Regarding General Motors Company," March 27, 2020; White House, "Memorandum on Order Under the Defense Production Act Regarding 3M Company," April 2, 2020.
4. Peter Sullivan, "Trump Faces Mounting Pressure to Unleash Defense Production Act," *The Hill*, March 24, 2020.

5. Joel Achenbach, Lena H. Sun, and Laurie McGinley, "CDC Considering Recommending General Public Wear Face Coverings in Public," *Washington Post*, March 30, 2020.
6. "The Strategic National Stockpile, the nation's emergency stockpile of drugs and medical supplies, currently holds approximately 12 million medical-grade N95 respirator masks and 30 million surgical face masks." Berkeley Lovelace Jr., "HHS Clarifies US Has about 1% of Face Masks Needed for 'Full-Blown' Coronavirus Pandemic," *CNBC*, March 4, 2020.
7. The DPA was passed in 1950 in response to the Korean War, but was modeled on the First and Second War Powers Acts of 1941 and 1942. For a general overview of the Defense Production Act, see e.g., "The Defense Production Act of 1950: History, Authorities, and Considerations for Congress," *Congressional Research Service*, updated March 2, 2020.
8. Tim Hains, "Nancy Pelosi: President Trump Must Use Defense Production Act to Build More Ventilators Now, 'Save Lives,'" *RealClearPolitics*, March 31, 2020.
9. "If masks reduce the transmission rate of the virus by only 10%, epidemiological models suggest that hundreds of thousands of deaths could be prevented globally, creating trillions of dollars in economic value. According to one commonly used epidemiological model, a 10% reduction in transmission probabilities would generate \$3,000-6,000 in value per capita from reduced mortality risk in the US alone." Jason Abaluck et al., "The Case for Universal Cloth Mask Adoption & Policies to Increase the Supply of Medical Masks for Health Workers" (unpublished manuscript, April 1, 2020), PDF file.
10. See, e.g., Ferris Jabr, "It's Time to Face Facts, America: Masks Work," *Wired*, March 30, 2020.
11. Jeremy Howard, "Simple DIY Masks Could Help Flatten the Curve. We Should All Wear Them in Public," *Washington Post*, March 28, 2020.
12. Jing Yan et al., "Modeling the Effectiveness of Respiratory Protective Devices in Reducing Influenza Outbreak," *Risk Analysis* 39, no. 3 (March 2019): 647-66.
13. Yuki Noguchi, "Not Enough Face Masks Are Made in America to Deal with Coronavirus," *NPR*, March 5, 2020.
14. David E. Sanger, Ana Swanson, and Maggie Haberman, "Trump Bets Business Will Answer Call to Fight Virus, but Strategy Bewilders Firms," *New York Times*, March 22, 2020.
15. Amy Goldstein, Lena H. Sun, and Beth Reinhard, "Desperate for Medical Equipment, States Encounter a Beleaguered National Stockpile," *Washington Post*, March 28, 2020.
16. Tyler Cowen, "The Speed Premium in an Exponentially Growing Pandemic World," *Marginal Revolution*, March 25, 2020.
17. US Department of Health and Human Services, "HHS to Procure N95 Respirators to Support Healthcare Workers in COVID-19 Outbreaks," HHS Press Office, March 4, 2020.
18. Not only must manufacturers comply with all existing face mask production regulations, but the pricing must be deemed "fair and reasonable," which in this case means within 10 percent of the firms' "established and published commercial market prices." Practically, it will be very difficult for any new entrants to undertake the costs necessary to retool production lines and begin producing face masks within 10 percent of incumbent firms' traditional prices. See the Q&A document provided by HHS, "RFP 75A50120R00008," accessed April 3, 2020, [https://beta.sam.gov/api/prod/opps/v3/opportunities/resources/files/32330105ea844fc9966d72e1dd47d51f/download?api\\_key=null&token=](https://beta.sam.gov/api/prod/opps/v3/opportunities/resources/files/32330105ea844fc9966d72e1dd47d51f/download?api_key=null&token=).
19. This is not meant to be a formal estimate; it is more an order-of-magnitude adjustment. However, if all 327 million Americans are to be provided with a mask on a weekly basis (and healthcare workers will need significantly more than that), 500 million may be a lower-bound estimate. Granted, the frequency of replacement will vary greatly between N95 respirators (which can be sterilized and reused in some cases) and surgical masks (which need to be disposed of more frequently). In South Korea, the goal of mask distribution is two masks per person per week, which if applied to the United States would raise its production goal to around 654 million per week for the general public alone. Andrew Jeong, "South Korea Rations Face Masks in Coronavirus Fight," *Wall Street Journal*, March 15, 2020.
20. Lev Facher, "White House Expected to Recommend Americans Wear Cloth Masks to Prevent Coronavirus Spread," *Statnews*, April 2, 2020.
21. German Lopez, "The Evidence for Everyone Wearing Masks, Explained," *Vox*, March 31, 2020.
22. For example, see the 3D-printed face shields that Ford, 3M, and General Motors are working on together that may not meet specific face mask specifications, but may serve the same function as face masks. Jacob Bogage, "Ford, 3M and GE Team Up to Make Ventilators and Respirators, but Process Could Take Months," *Washington Post*, March 24, 2020.

23. "The Defense Production Act of 1950: History, Authorities, and Considerations for Congress," *Congressional Research Service*, March 2, 2020.
24. Jeanne Whalen, "Change in U.S. Law Will Make Millions More Masks Available to Doctors and Nurses, White House Says," *Washington Post*, March 20, 2020.
25. Whalen, "Change in U.S. Law."
26. Alec Stapp, "Timeline: The Regulations—and Regulators—that Delayed Coronavirus Testing," *The Dispatch*, March 20, 2020.
27. COVID Tracking Project, "US Historical Data," accessed April 3, 2020, <https://covidtracking.com/us-daily/>.
28. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Average Number of Days for New Approvals Granted by Schedule Project-Based," accessed April 3, 2020, <https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/npptl/pdfs/AveNumberDaysNewApprovals-Granted-12-16-508.pdf>.
29. Denise M. Hinton, Chief Scientist, Food and Drug Administration, to Robert R. Redfield, Director, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, March 28, 2020, <https://www.fda.gov/media/135763/download>.
30. Stephen M. Hahn, Commissioner of Food and Drugs, Food and Drug Administration, "Coronavirus (COVID-19) Update: FDA Takes Action to Help Increase U.S. Supply of Ventilators and Respirators for Protection of Health Care Workers, Patients," news release, March 27, 2020.
31. Denise M. Hinton, Chief Scientist, Food and Drug Administration, to Manufacturers of Imported, Non-NIOSH-Approved Disposable Filtering Facepiece Respirators, Health Care Personnel, Hospital Purchasing Departments and Distributors, Importers and Commercial Wholesalers, and Any Other Applicable Stakeholders, March 28, 2020, <https://www.fda.gov/media/136403/download>.
32. Dave Sebastian, "FDA Approves Devices to Be Modified into Ventilators amid Shortage," *Wall Street Journal*, March 27, 2020.
33. Denise M. Hinton, Chief Scientist, Food and Drug Administration, to Jeff Rose, Battelle Memorial Institute, March 29, 2020, <https://www.fda.gov/media/136529/download>.
34. "FAQs on Shortages of Surgical Masks and Gowns," US Food and Drug Administration, accessed April 3, 2020, <https://www.fda.gov/medical-devices/personal-protective-equipment-infection-control/faqs-shortages-surgical-masks-and-gowns>.
35. Ken Bensinger, "The FDA Now Says It Will Allow Imports of KN95 Masks, and Alternative to Scarce N95 Masks," *Buzz-Feed News*, April 2, 2020.
36. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Strategies for Optimizing the Supply of N95 Respirators: COVID-19," March 17, 2020.
37. 3M, "Comparison of FFP2, KN95, and N95 and Other Filtering Facepiece Respirator Classes," *Technical Bulletin*, January 2020.
38. Keith Bradsher and Ana Swanson, "The U.S. Needs China's Masks, as Acrimony Grows," *New York Times*, March 23, 2020.
39. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Strategies for Optimizing the Supply of N95 Respirators."
40. Stephen M. Hahn, Commissioner of Food and Drugs, Food and Drug Administration, "Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) Update: Foreign Inspections," news release, March 10, 2020.
41. Stuart Lau, "Netherlands Recalls 600,000 Face Masks from China Due to Low Quality," *South China Morning Post*, March 29, 2020.
42. Eric Halperin, "Battelle Cleared to Sterilize N95 Masks at Max Capacity, Operate in Other States to Fight Coronavirus PPE Shortage," *NBC4 WCMH-TV*, March 30, 2020.
43. Natalya Daoud, "FDA Gives Full Approval to Ohio Sterilization Tech with 'Life-Saving' Potential," *Fox19*, March 30, 2020.
44. Melissa Chen (@MsMelChen), "US authorities punishes anyone for 'price gouging,'" Twitter, April 1, 2020, 8:01 a.m., <https://twitter.com/MsMelChen/status/1245501512094228480>.